

Populism and the Pretentious Promise for Parity: How Antifeminism Has Shaped Political Narratives in South Korea

Bruining, Lisa

Citation

Bruining, L. (2024). Populism and the Pretentious Promise for Parity: How Antifeminism Has Shaped Political Narratives in South Korea.

Version:Not Applicable (or Unknown)License:License to inclusion and publication of a Bachelor or Master Thesis,
2023Downloaded from:https://hdl.handle.net/1887/3762767

Note: To cite this publication please use the final published version (if applicable).

Populism and the Pretentious Promise for Parity: How Antifeminism Has Shaped Political Narratives in South Korea

Bachelor Thesis by Lisa Bruining (s3161986) – International Relations and Organisations

"Contentious Political Action in Democracies and Authoritarian States in Asia"

Dr. Seohee Kwak 24-05-2024 Word Count: 7927 Embargo Statement: Public

Abstract

Despite being a modern and innovative country, antifeminism has seen a surge in recent years in South Korea. Plagued by economic insecurities, young men in the country are increasingly directing their anger towards their female counterparts, who receive structural preferential treatment in their eyes. Men's rights groups and politicians have boldly taken hold of such rhetoric. No long-term study into exactly how these sentiments have influenced Korean politics beyond merely the conservative candidate Yoon Suk-Yeol during the 2022 presidential elections has been conducted, however. Using the research question 'How did the antifeminism of the Korean men's rights movement affect the main two parties' narratives during and after the 2022 South Korean presidential elections?", this thesis aims to go beyond this, analyzing statements by the conservative and democratic political camps alike during and after the elections through a wide set of collected news articles. As is found, despite democratic politicians being less severe in their antifeminism and going into a more feminist direction since the 2022 elections, both the Democratic Party and the conservative People Power Party have made extensive use of a populist form of antifeminism in their political narratives. These findings not only contribute to the growing field of academics on populist antifeminism but are similarly an important warning for the societal dangers of division beyond electoral politics.

Contents

Introduction	2
Theoretical Framework and Literature Review	4
Conceptualization of Antifeminism	6
Theoretical Expectations	8
Methodology	9
Coding Frame	11
Analysis	12
Yoon Suk-Yeol and the People Power Party	12
Lee Jae-Myung and the Democratic Party	15
Comparison	17
Conclusion	19
Bibliography	22

Introduction

It is the summer of 2021, the Olympics in full swing, when a 20-year-old female Korean gold medallist archer gets caught up in national controversy, the size of which according to some warranted returning her earned medals. The crime in question: having a short haircut, and thus being deemed a feminist (Choe, 2022).

Occurrences like these are not incidental. In a recent survey, 58% of young Korean men stated they were vehemently opposed to feminism, and cyberbullying of those considered feminists has become a widespread phenomenon (M.-N. Kim, 2021; Park, 2021; Yun, 2018). South Korea (hereafter Korea), despite its economic and technological prowess, seems to have found its Achilles heel in gender equality. In 2022, the country was ranked merely 99th out of 146 states in gender equality progress (World Economic Forum, 2022). Korea has similarly occupied the top position for its gender wage gap among OECD countries, with a gap centring around the 30% in recent years (H.-J. Lee, 2022).

Feminist movements have erupted as a response, flared up by nationwide sex crime scandals (Kim et al., 2020; Luu, 2022; Molisso, 2023). Their efforts are left unappreciated by the country's young men, who increasingly take on a stance on gender issues that is even more conservative than the one of their fathers (Park, 2021). A separate term has even been coined for Korea's young men due to their overall ideological similarities: idaenam (literally: men in their twenties) (Chan, 2023; Kim & Lee, 2022). Although not exclusively related to antifeminism, many of these 'idaenam' seem to have occupied it as a shared belief, finding brotherhood in a common fear for the movement. Importantly, many of these men merely regard certain aspects of feminism as going 'too far' and do not outright oppose women's fight for gender-related rights. Fear of misandry and frustration with the obligated military service often occupy such men's minds (Brown, 2023; Chan, 2023; Yun, 2018).

A prominent and loud part of 'idaenam', however, does harbour exceptional hate towards feminism and bases its argumentation around the supposed structural oppression of men in Korean society. Their frustrations did not erupt out of thin air: despite working tirelessly, many are still left dangling at the bottom of the socio-economic hierarchy due to the country's fiercely competitive job market (Chan, 2023). In the eyes of such men, however, women are cheating this competition by receiving an unfair head-start. Women already perform better in school and can continue their professional and academic careers while their male counterparts are stuck in the military. On top of this, gender quotas lead to better chances of getting high-placed positions (Chan, 2023; Kim, 2019). Feeling trapped in a sense of structural injustice in a highly competitive society, young Korean men increasingly regard these gender-related policies as unfair treatment. It is this feeling of insecurity and perceived societal unfairness that has rallied them around a shared hatred for feminism (Chan, 2023).

Building on this shared sentiment, men's rights groups have emerged and flourished around the country, with most members in their 20s and 30s. While these groups claim to advocate for the struggles of men, they have also frequently stated that discrimination towards women no longer exists in contemporary Korean society (Kim & Lee, 2022; Yun, 2018). Women-only spaces and the quota system in governing bodies have also faced criticism from such groups, and feminists are frequently blamed and demonized (Yun, 2018).

In June of 2021, this movement gained new traction when politician Lee Jun-Seok was elected as the chairman of the People Power Party (hereafter PPP) (M.-N. Kim, 2021). As a male in his 30s, his engagement with other young antifeminist men on online forums quickly gained him a large following and a great deal of popularity. These online men-centred groups are known to harass and bully those considered feminists, like Olympic archer An San (Chan, 2023). While cyber misogyny was not new in any way, Lee Jun-Seok's popularity emboldened antifeminist groups both online and offline, providing them with an even larger platform (Chan, 2023; M.-N. Kim, 2021).

Clearly, antifeminism is a prevalent issue in Korean society and has been cleverly employed by politicians like Lee Jun-Seok, causing further societal polarization. Partly due to these serious societal stakes, the infiltration of these sentiments into Korean society and politics has enjoyed academic attention. Such works have especially focused on the movement as a whole or on the antifeminist rhetoric used by conservative PPP candidate Yoon Suk-Yeol in the 2022 presidential election, where he battled Democratic Party (hereafter DP) rival Lee Jae-Myung (Di-Penti, 2023; Kim & Lee, 2022; Yun, 2018). This academic focus on Korea is unsurprising, as the Korean case is an interesting one in its uniqueness. While studies find that younger people are typically less anti-feminist, this is not the case in Korea, where young men make up the largest antifeminist group. It has similarly been found that partisanship is a strong determinant of feminist attitudes, whereas in Korea, both conservative and liberal supporters hang onto antifeminist sentiments (Di-Penti, 2023; Elder et al., 2021; Reingold & Foust, 1998; Rich et al., 2022). But while there are works that have discussed the potential implications of the men's rights movement's antifeminism and the narratives of Yoon SukYeol during the 2022 presidential elections, none have empirically examined these influences at a larger time scale, nor have they included a focus on the DP, the other major political party of the country. This thesis thus opts for a study that includes a systematic analysis of the narratives of both of the two biggest political parties (PPP and DP), thus including Democratic candidate Lee Jae-Myung's, as well as a scope that goes beyond just the 2022 elections. Using the research question "*How did the antifeminism of the Korean men's rights movement affect the main two parties' narratives during and after the 2022 South Korean presidential elections*?", this thesis aims to gain a more holistic and long-term view of just how antifeminism has gained its footing within Korean politics.

Theoretical Framework and Literature Review

Apart from merely the Korean case, studies on antifeminist movements in the modern era have been numerous over the past decades (Bridges, 2021; Chafetz & Dworkin, 1987; Himmelstein, 1986; Keskinen, 2013). Research has found that the existence of the internet and social media has been a major facilitator when it comes to the spread of such ideas (Ging & Siapera, 2019; Huang, 2023; Nagle, 2015). Although the internet has surely contributed to the spread of malicious rhetoric and the isolation of extremist groups into hateful bubbles, the interplay of both cyber antifeminism and social movements and the integration of such ideas into mainstream policies is often less studied. As has been mentioned, South Korea trumps regarding online antifeminism, with large online communities creating separate cultures and phrases (Chan, 2023). As will be clear later on, however, the spread of an antifeminist movement like the Korean one may not be facilitated by the internet on its own: it is political strategies that are increasingly seen as the crucial drivers for antifeminist rhetoric in much of the literature (Chan, 2023; Dupuis-Deri, 2016; Eisenstein, 1981; Gwiazda, 2016; Kampwirth, 2008; Shvanyukova, 2022; Wojnicka, 2016)

To start, however, it is crucial to get a grip on how antifeminists themselves express their distastes. The label of ''deviant women'', or of national traitors, for example, is often employed against feminists in China (Huang, 2023). ''Feminazis'' is another term that is used frequently, especially in the West (Jordan, 2016). Oftentimes, the most publicized criticism of feminism comes from so-called men's rights groups. Like in the Korean case, these groups are not necessarily but nevertheless frequently linked to antifeminism and are often its prime promoters through their organizational strength (Chan, 2023; DiPenti, 2023; Ging & Siapera, 2019; Jordan, 2016; Kim & Lee, 2022). Men joining these groups often feel

victimized due to perceived societal injustices and seem to think that the reason for this lies in their gender. According to them, men are treated unfairly in society compared to women and feminism is effectively worsening their situation (Nurminen, 2020; Saresma, 2017). Importantly, some participants in this movement do emphasize that women face discrimination just as much, although this subgroup is less prominent and receives less attention than their antifeminist counterparts (Jordan, 2016; Shvanyukova, 2022; Yun, 2018)

In the United Kingdom, some men's rights groups have accused feminism of becoming a near-militant movement (Ging & Siapera, 2019). Similar narratives describing feminists as related to terrorism and mental illness can be found in the case of Korean men's rights groups (Khil, 2022; Park, 2021). What is similar in all cases, however, is that such narratives divert the attention from actual inequality, onto some sort of inherent war between feminists and anti-feminists, between the irrational radicals and the rational moderates (Huang, 2023). This strategy of divide-and-conquer will be especially relevant when applied to the Korean case later on in this thesis' analysis.

At its basis, though, most academic work establishes a solid yet simple link between conservative partisanship and antifeminist rhetoric. We can see this clearly in examples separate from the Korean case. The 2016 United States presidential elections, where the conservative Donald Trump battled Hillary Clinton, are a prime example of a major election fuelled by gendered rhetoric and antifeminism. Indeed, partisanship is often seen as *the* determinant for antifeminist narratives (Di-Penti, 2023; Elder et al., 2021; Reingold & Foust, 1998). Conservative politicians have similarly made extensive use of antifeminist rhetoric in Poland and Italy (Gwiazda, 2021; Shvanyukova, 2022; Wojnicka, 2016). Some other, specific case studies, however, like Kampwirth's (2008) analysis of Nicaragua, show how antifeminism can be used by left-wing parties just as viciously. A case where anti-eminist rhetoric seems to be connected to both conservative and liberal ideas at the same time, like in South Korea, is however rather unique and has not yet been explored from this view.

If it is not either left- or right-wing that is accurately able to fully capture antifeminist dynamics in certain unique cases, another set of research has found that populism might be more useful when it comes to analyzing the phenomenon. As has been found, frequently, populist political parties use antifeminist rhetoric to garner popular support for their agendas (Gwiazda, 2021; Graff & Korolczuk, 2021; Kaul, 2021; Korolczuk & Graff, 2018; Wojnicka, 2016). In this view, Donald Trump was not just a conservative, but mainly a populist

presidential candidate. In Europe as well, mainly populist parties (like the National Front in France and Alternative for Germany) are seen as being accompanied by emerging antifeminist sentiments (Gwiazda, 2021; Hajek & Dombrowski, 2022; Heinemann & Stern, 2022; Wojnicka, 2016). Applying this to the Korean case can thus prove to be helpful.

In general, populism distinguishes itself by seeking an enemy on which to project society's faults. Populists often promise to ''make the nation great again'', by saving the people from this group of antagonists, which can range from foreigners to elites, or, in this case: feminists/women (Moghadam & Kaftan, 2019; Mudde & Kaltwasser, 2015). Using empty signifiers, phrases with no clear objective meaning but a high normative charge that can be employed as the populist sees fit, such as 'freedom', they put themselves in charge of 'saving' the people (Laclau, 2005; Savage, 2010). As such, populism in itself does not have to be inherently antifeminist. In many instances, however, current-day populism has employed these strategies to demonize feminists, accusing them of social issues such as lowering birth rates (Graff & Korolczuk, 2021; Kaul, 2021; Korolczuk & Graff, 2018). Populist leaders in general are also often aggressively masculine and misogynistic in their behaviour (Casullo & Colalongo, 2022; Eksi & Wood, 2019; Sanders & Jenkins, 2022).

Some scholars perceive this connection between populism and feminism as something inherently undemocratic, as the rhetoric used seems to want to exclude women from public influence (Hajek & Dombrowski, 2022; Heinemann & Stern, 2022). Others, however, simply state that antifeminism is but an expression of (perceived) structural injustice and frustration (Chan, 2023; Laclau, 1996). The latter view applies particularly well to the Korean case, where young men have been left disillusioned and discontent when it comes to the structure of their society. Although the focus of this thesis will be laid on the structural injustice part of populist antifeminism, it is nonetheless important to recognize its dangers for contemporary democracy.

Conceptualization of Antifeminism

The conceptualization of a phenomenon like antifeminism, although seemingly straightforward, nonetheless contains many nuances. Roughly, two academic camps can be established: those who see it as a 'backlash' movement directed solely as a response to feminism, and those who perceive it as a social movement with an identity more complex than simply the 'opposite' of feminism. Those upholding the 'backlash' definition see current antifeminism as a conservative backlash in response to achievements by progressive women and feminists (Butler, 2019; Faludi, 1991; Mansbridge & Shames, 2008). Although the term backlash was first coined in the early '70s, the phenomenon it describes has existed for centuries, with progressive attempts having always been met with resistance (Blais & Dupuis-Deri, 2012; Faludi, 1991). Backlash, in this context, generally seeks to prevent further progressive change or advocates for a return to the situation of the past (Blais & Dupuis-Deri, 2012; Flood & Dragiewicz, 2021; Faludi, 1991). However, more specific definitions of antifeminism as backlash persist that are either more broad or narrow. Faludi (1991), who put the term into the mainstream, defined it more broadly as a cultural counterreaction to feminism. Other accounts of backlash, however, are narrower, restricting its application only to the use of coercive power (Mansbridge & Shames, 2008), or focusing only on organised, public resistance (Flood & Dragiewicz, 2021; Flood, 2010).

In general, backlash theory is the definition most often applied in major works on antifeminism (Blais & Dupuis-Deri, 2012; Chafetz & Dworkin, 1987; Faludi, 1991; Mansbridge & Shames, 2008). Some scholars, however, heed this type of classification. In short, they state that we should be careful to treat antifeminism simply as a countermovement, as it homogenizes a movement that is internally extremely complex and diverse (Braithwaite, 2004; Elder et al., 2021; Ging & Siapera, 2019; Kalm & Meeuwisse, 2023).

This criticism is especially relevant when we try to apply traditional backlash theory to the Korean case. According to Mansbridge and Shames (2008), backlash, particularly in the context of feminism and antifeminism, consists of three components: conservative reactions to progressive change, coercive power, and the reinstatement of lost power. Korea provides a unique case in this regard. Young Korean men *do* want progressive change, especially when it comes to gaining economic and societal leverage, and their antifeminist backlash does not stem from a wish to return to traditions. Most antifeminists in Korea are not against a progressive view on gender roles per se: in fact, many despise traditional patriarchal family roles forced upon them (Korean Women's Development Institute, 2019).

In line with this, some scholars have argued that antifeminism is not merely the opposite of feminism but instead constitutes a separate social identity (Braithwaite, 2004; Elder et al., 2021; Ging & Siapera, 2019). Equating backlash and antifeminism is problematic, as it hides

the variety inherent to the social movement and its supporters. For example, Kalm and Meeuwisse (2023) find 4 types of antifeminism, all of which vary widely in their emphases and the way they relate to feminism.

The most used definition of antifeminism stemming from this view is Kenneth Clatterbaugh's (2007, pp. 21-22) in which anti-feminists deny at least one of the following statements: (1) gendered social arrangements do not (need to) stem from God or some sort of 'natural order' (2) gendered social arrangements favour men; and (3) action needs to be taken to make these social arrangements more equal (Kalm & Meeuwisse, 2022; Tskhvariashvili & Saghinadze, 2020; Wojnicka, 2016). Different strands of antifeminism consequently put different emphasis on the three statements, and cannot all be equated under the same umbrella of a backlash movement per se. In Korea, the latter two are prominent, with a strong focus on the second component and the third component being argued in favour of men. Honouring this definition, this thesis, while recognizing that it is a movement that has nonetheless reacted to many components of feminism, will thus regard antifeminism as a movement comprised of views and narratives that are unique, and not simply the opposite of feminism, while using Clatterbaugh's (2007) definition as a guideline.

Theoretical Expectations

Considering the suitability of the theory to the Korean case, his thesis will build especially on the established link between antifeminism and populist strategies. Relying on such foundations, some expectations about the research project can be constructed. To start off, a strong expectation can be established for populist tactics to be found engrained in the use of antifeminism. Strategies like scapegoating problems onto women and feminists and wrongfully painting men as society's victims are thus expected to be used by the Korean democratic and conservative parties alike. Simultaneously, most prior theories on the topic have nonetheless shown how the politicization of antifeminism is most frequently used by conservative politicians (Chan, 2023; Kim & Lee, 2022; Reingold & Foust, 1998). Relying on these findings, we should thus still expect the conservative PPP and Yoon Suk-Yeol to use anti-feminist rhetoric more extensively than the democratic DP and Lee Jae-Myung.

Another, though less central and significant theoretical expectation can also be established. Previous works have shown how political parties shift their policies in the same direction as their rival party when the latter has had electoral success. This is the so-called by Adams and Somer-Topcu (2009), "Party Dynamics Hypothesis" (Adams et al., 2004; Erikson, 2012; Ezrow, 2007). There has similarly been a great deal of theory focused on how parties are highly responsive to voter shifts if a previous election provided a lot of information about voters' views. (Adams et al., 2009; Adams & Somer-Topcu 2009; Lindvall et al., 2023). This effect is shown to be even stronger after an electoral loss (Budge 1994; Schumacher et al., 2013; Adams & Somer-Topcu, 2009). As democratic candidate Lee Jae-Myung suffered defeat against conservative Yoon Suk-Yeol during the 2022 presidential elections, we would thus expect the Democratic Party to shift, in the post-election period, more towards the narrative on antifeminism employed by Yoon and the PPP.

Methodology

To conduct this research, a qualitative content analysis was chosen as the most suitable methodology. A deep-dive single case study is necessary to capture the full intricacies, but a discourse analysis is not preferable as several data sources have been directly or indirectly translated from Korean to English. This could cause the loss of the intricate subtleties of language which are tied to a method of discourse analysis.

The main data source has been news articles, from which reported statements by politicians and parties were subsequently coded and analyzed. The English versions of major Korean news websites were used to collect this data while considering the political bias inherent to these news agencies and incorporating a wide variety of journalistic stances. As such, reports from the Chosun Ilbo, a well-known conservative Korean news agency, as well as reports by The Hankyoreh, which is known to have a liberal stance, were used to balance each other out (Reporters Without Borders, 2024). Similarly, English-language Korea-focused news sites like The Korea Times and The Korea Herald were used, the former being known as moderate to liberal, while the latter is generally seen as moderate to conservative (Einhorn, 2022). Lastly, the major and most trusted Korean news website Yonhap News Agency has been chosen as an addition to the other news websites (N.-Y. Kim, 2021).

The time frame for the study has been consciously laid out to capture the most relevant data. To be able to fully capture the campaigns and their run-up for the 2022 presidential elections in March, the time frame starts in October of 2021. The post-election period that will additionally be researched has been chosen to be terminated in December of 2023. This was done to keep the April 2024 National Assembly elections and their campaigning out of the picture, as these elections are not the focus of this research project.

As a means to filter out useful news reports, the names of the parties and their presidential candidates have been used. In addition, keywords like ''gender, ''women'', and ''feminism'' were added. While the use of such keywords may hide articles portraying the most subtle forms to be considered antifeminism, such outings are not the focus of this research, which is mainly interested in blatant antifeminism and denial of women's rights. Through this filtering, over 60 news reports from the various news websites mentioned above were collected, which generated nearly 200 coded statements and quotes. The coding of these articles was done with a pre-determined coding frame on the various outings of antifeminism, with specific regard to populist incitements of feminism and women's rights as being detrimental to society. The data was subsequently coded using a method of colour coding, with yellow coding regarding Yoon and the PPP, and blue corresponding to Lee and the DP.

Several coding categories of antifeminist mentions were employed, based on both prior theory on the phenomenon and case-specific context as found in the literature review. As shown in the literature review, works into antifeminism in the past have often included both the denial of a certain issue for women and also the possible rejection of the need/responsibility to solve this specific issue, based on the definition by Clatterbaugh (2007). The same structure was employed here. The classic female issues of the gender wage gap and reproductive rights were chosen as the first two main categories. Here, government cuts related to childcare spending, and work-related childcare rights were also included. The political discourse surrounding the Korean Ministry of Gender Equality received its own coding category. Prior literary research into female rights in Korea and the 2022 presidential elections show the importance of this Ministry in the (anti)feminism and gender debate in the country (Chan, 2023; Park, 2021). The next category concerns rights and remarks regarding sexual assault and the protection of victims, which is another classic component of antifeminism. A category for general sexist and misogynistic remarks by politicians has also been added, which may reflect personal sexism inherent to these persons and has similarly been a tactic to demonize women and feminists that is frequently used by Korean online antifeminist communities and men's rights groups (Capelos et al., 2023; Chan, 2023; M.-N. Kim, 2021).

The category 'reverse discrimination' is possibly the broadest, most interesting, and most significant one. It includes a type of antifeminism that is primarily used as a populist rhetoric to win over men in their 20s, by painting women as the ones advantaged, and young men as those who suffer (Chan, 2023; Nurminen, 2020; Park, 2021; Saresma, 2017). Full-on denial

of women's disadvantages, or even mentions of how women are currently overpowering men in society in numerous ways are included in this category. Lastly, a category of direct and explicit backlash to feminism itself exists. As has been argued in the literature review, antifeminism is not merely just the opposite of feminism, and it is not merely a criticism of feminism itself. However, objection directly to the movement of feminism is nevertheless an important category, and another one that is heavily influenced by populism in its methods of painting the 'feminists' as the ones causing damage to society, and the movement itself as something unnecessary or even dangerous (Chan, 2023; Huang, 2023; Jordan, 2016; Yun, 2018). Personal attacks on those considered feminist on the grounds of them being feminist are also included in this coding category.

Coding Category	Examples
Gender wage gap	 Denial of the existence of a gender wage gap Rejection of the need to close the gender wage gap
Reproductive rights	 Mention of restricting abortion rights Denial of need for further maternal leave rights Mentions of possible cuts in childcare spending
Ministry of Gender Equality	 Denial of need for a Ministry of Gender Equality Mentions of abolishing the Ministry Mentions of rebranding the Ministry
Sexual assault	 Denial of need to protect female sexual assault victims Mentions of women purposely misusing sexual assault allegations Denial of the threats of sexual assault to women
Reverse discrimination	 Criticizing quotas Denial of a need for quotas Mention of how women are advantaged due to exemption from military service Mentions that women are simply complaining while they have nothing to complain about Mentions that women and feminists are disproportionally in

Coding Frame

	 charge/advantaged in the political system and work environment Mentions of women seeking to overpower men Mentions of the demonization/villainization of men Mentions how (young) men are severely disadvantaged in the current Korean society and economy
General sexist remarks	 Misogynistic/sexist remarks about female politicians Downplaying women's achievements Sexist jokes Use of slurs degrading women
Direct backlash to feminism	 General negative mentions of feminists (ugly, not real women) Use of slurs to denounce feminists Mention of feminism as a conspiracy to rule over men Harassment of women considered feminist Mentions of feminism as something dangerous

Lastly, some notes need to be made regarding positionality as a researcher. To start off, as a female researcher who is emotionally invested in the issue of antifeminism, it is important to stick to methodological research. Thus, using theory to create a wide variety of concrete coding categories, the coding was done as systematically as possible. Secondly, limited knowledge of the Korean language and culture could have proven a hindrance to the research. To combat this, extensive contextual research was conducted, and English-language Korea-and/or international-based news reports were used, many of which explained the contextual intricacies of important Korean phrases used in public and political discourse.

Analysis

Yoon Suk-Yeol and the People Power Party

Both during and after the presidential campaign, Yoon and the PPP showed antifeminist rhetoric in a colourful range of ways. To start off, despite numbers showing otherwise, Yoon took to denying that there are any work-related structural inequalities for women ('Korea's presidential race'', 2022). Childcare and reproductive rights were not as much of an issue as

expected in antifeminist discourse, and mainly became an issue after the election, when critical comments on abortion were made by the PPP proposed minister for The Ministry of Gender Equality (Jun, 2023). Most statements surrounded birth rates in any case, with the PPP-led government trying to improve the country in this regard, but without any mention of gender equality and its effects on birth rates (J.-H. Lee, 2023; Oh, 2023).

The Ministry of Gender Equality (MOGEF) has probably been the most highly politicized issue for the PPP. During his campaign, Yoon vowed to abolish the ministry on multiple occasions (Kim et al., 2022; "Korea's presidential race", 2022; Lee & Ko, 2022). Surprisingly, at first, he still merely mentioned his will to create a "Ministry for the Equal Rights of both Sexes and Family", thus only changing the Ministry's name (Kim et al., 2022). Yoon's exaggerated focus on MOGEF is nonetheless unsurprising. Even though the percentage of its budget going to actual gender equality policy has been very small, for a while, men's rights activists have been claiming that the ministry enforces reverse discrimination and is infested in some sort with feminist ideology. Yoon himself had argued that the ministry's policies were decidedly unfair to men during his campaign ("Korea's presidential race", 2022). The PPP did not, however, directly accuse the ministry of feminist infiltration in this regard, although Yoon did note that MOGEF was no longer necessary due to gender equality for women having been reached in the country (B. Kim, 2022; K.-P. Kim, 2022). This framing of equal rights having already been reached was frequently employed by the PPP. Even after the elections, the PPP stuck to its will to abolish MOGEF. According to the party's plans, the tasks of MOGEF would be divided among other ministries and agencies after its abolishment (H.-R. Lee, 2022; K.-P. Kim, 2022; Lee, 2022a). Notably, however, the reasoning for the ministry's abolishment dwindled down in antifeminist severity, although the PPP's determination was no less strong. The newest proposed reason was simply that MOGEF's tasks already overlapped with other ministries and agencies anyway (K.-P. Kim, 2022). Although the ministry is yet to be abolished, it has still suffered severely since the instalment of the PPP government. The ministry's budget for those projects raising gender sensitivity has been cut by over 40%, and funds aiding women's social opportunities have been cut completely. It was also announced that sexual rights education for students, which focuses on raising awareness for stereotyping and discrimination as well as consent, would be removed (Oh, 2023).

Another of Yoon's major campaign topics was his promise to introduce stricter criminal measures against the false reporting of sexual assault (Kim et al., 2022; ''Korea's presidential

race'', 2022; M.-N. Kim, 2021). Similarly, Yoon vowed to change the ''Nth room prevention law'', an act drawn up after the ''Nth room'' scandal of digital sex crimes in online communities in the country, which obligates large social media platforms to filter out illegal content (''Yoon vows'', 2021). Central to Yoon's campaigning here is his fear of censorship and false accusations, rather than the protection of victims of sexual violence, a crime which is especially prevalent in online platforms as well as work environments in Korea, and his framing of the country's men being falsely accused as predators by ill-meaning women. It is clear who is to be 'protected' through this rhetoric. Tellingly in this regard, Yoon's wife was revealed to have made disrespectful comments on MeToo accusations, mocking Democratic politicians for getting into such affairs, while adding that conservatives avoid such accusations by paying people off (''If Kim Keon-hee'', 2022).

The PPP's focus on protecting perpetrators instead of victims persisted after the elections when MOGEF tried to introduce a bill which would include all non-consensual sex into the criminal definition of rape. Various PPP politicians immediately stepped in to show their disdain for the revision, sharing their concerns for a deepening of gender division, as well as, once again, the possibility of false allegations (H.-J. Lee, 2023). Sexual activities were portrayed not as a state responsibility, but as a private matter (B. Kim, 2022; K.-P. Kim, 2022; Pasquini, 2022). This frame of gendered issues as something private is seen in other categories as well but takes the crown on policies related to assault, combined with a narrative claiming such policies are "unfair" to men. In line with this, initiatives to create a safer environment for women on the streets of one district of Seoul were blocked by a PPP member, stating his reasoning that this would prove unfair to men, who would be left unprotected (Kim et al., 2023). An unexpected finding in the sexual assault category, namely the issue of the South Korean comfort women, came up as a pretty significant point of discourse after the elections, with Yoon being accused of not taking the victims' suffering seriously by making agreements with Japan on the historically sensitive issue (C.-K. Kang, 2023; J.-Y. Park, 2022; Lee, 2022b; Park & Baek, 2023; W.-Y. Lee, 2022).

The PPP's central reasoning of equality-affirming policies as ''unfair'' to men provides a strong bridge to the next category, namely the one on reverse discrimination. Undeniably, a great deal of this rhetoric during Yoon's campaign originated from (at the time) PPP chairman Lee Jun-Seok (''Korea's presidential race'', 2022). Yoon abolished the gender quota policy for the Cabinet, which had been introduced by the Moon administration, after he had outed his disdain for the policy, calling it unfair (Choi, 2022a; Choi, 2022b; Jang & Kim,

14

2022). While he admitted that there was a great deal more men than women in the Cabinet, Yoon argued that women would take over in the future anyway (Choi, 2022a). He also consistently denied the struggles that women face in society and instead focused on ways in which men are disadvantaged (Joo, 2022; Lee & Ko, 2022; Pasquini, 2022). After the elections, general women's issues were set aside at large (Kim & Kim, 2022). Downplaying the severity of discrimination in the country, however, persisted (Choi, 2022a; Choi, 2022b).

Yoon also portrayed a strong direct backlash to feminism. From the start to the end of the presidential campaign, he made critical comments on online forums, blamed feminism for the low birthrates in the country, as well as for the increasing divide between young men and women and claimed feminism was essentially bad (Kang, 2022a; Kang, 2022b).

Surprisingly, though important to note, some tentative feminist moves were made during his campaign. In an interview with the Washington Post, Yoon had described himself as a feminist, but later backtracked when the interview was released in March of 2022, claiming an administrative error in the transcript (Pasquini, 2022). He also employed an openly feminist woman in his campaign, who however left after merely two weeks due to facing strong resistance and receiving constant blame for Yoon's low ratings (Lee, 2022a).

Another surprising finding is the way Yoon did not hide his overall populist campaigning in any shape or form, making frequent use of empty signifiers like "fairness", "freedom", and "common sense" during his campaign in 2022 (Ahn, 2022; Jang & Kim, 2022; Lee, 2022a; Lee, 2022c; "Yoon vows", 2021). As will be clear shortly, unfortunately, neither Yoon nor Lee shied away from such populist tactics.

Lee Jae-Myung and the Democratic Party

Even more so than Yoon and the PPP, Lee Jae-Myung seemed unsure of which course to take during the presidential elections. Being the liberal successor to openly proclaimed feminist president Moon Jae-in, Lee's politically progressive standing led him to be a more expected candidate for promoting feminism. However, the campaigning of the DP, especially during the 2022 presidential elections, was ideologically inconsistent at best, and downright electorally opportunistic at worst. Whereas the PPP decided to take on their strong antifeminist standpoint pretty early on, Lee Jae-Myung seemed to be indecisive about who to target at first: young women or young men.

Lee did however refrain from denying the existence of structural barriers for women in Korean society, and never once did he mention that there is no such thing as discrimination for women in the country. Regarding the MOGEF category, although not calling for its complete abolishment, he did call for the changing of the name of the ministry. He argued for the removal of the word ''women'' in the Korean name of the ministry, which directly translates to Ministry of Women and Family. Instead, the Korean name of the ministry was to become ''Ministry of Gender Equality and Family'' (''Korea's presidential race'', 2022; Seo, 2022a). Although changing the name from women to ''gender equality'' in itself would not constitute an antifeminist move per se, the actions and statements of Lee especially during the start of his campaign do provide an antifeminist context in which to situate such arguments.

First of all, in any case, it is important to acknowledge the substantial number of sexual assault cases within the DP. To serve as an example, the Democratic mayor of Busan was sentenced to prison for workplace sexual assault in 2021, and the former DP mayor of Seoul similarly faced accusations (''3-yr prison term'', 2022; G.-E. Park, 2022). Needless to say, such cases have a damning effect on the party's believability when they do advocate for women's rights. The DP similarly made statements downplaying the severity of assault cases, and, as for Lee himself, referring to a case of femicide as dating violence (Ko, 2021; Park, 2023).

Lee made the argument of reverse discrimination numerous times during the start of his campaign. This went from criticizing MOGEF policies, to statements on Facebook calling for a halt to male discrimination, to his engagement with online communities dominated by men's rights activists (Ko, 2021; 'Korea's presidential race'', 2022; Seo, 2021). Additionally, he frequently outed direct criticism towards feminism in the earliest months of his campaign, with fellow party members even distancing themselves from these actions (Seo, 2021). Although not every party member agreed with these statements, they were part of a bigger plan for the presidential campaign, as revealed in a DP party meeting in early November regarding the upcoming elections, when Lee mentioned the need to divert from Moon Jae-in's feminist policy in order to win over young male voters (Rashid, 2021). It was clear, then, that Lee would not shy away from populism to achieve his goals, even mentioning directly that he would use such a strategy if it were needed to save the country (Shim & Oh, 2021).

Surprisingly, the campaign stance seemed to shift as the elections came closer. A more rooton approach to young males' dissatisfaction was taken, with promises to fix joblessness and housing problems (''Korea's presidential race'', 2022). A popular feminist activist also joined the campaign, who, unlike in the case of the PPP, managed to stay (Lee & Ko, 2022). Instead of denying female discrimination, Lee eventually took on a stance in which he claimed both genders are discriminated against and accentuated his desire for equality (Joo, 2022b). As March came around, Lee affirmed that he would like to alleviate gender discrimination and women's social conditions and showed his support for sexual assault victims (H.-R. Lee, 2022; Pasquini, 2022; Seo, 2022a; W.-Y. Lee, 2022).

Strikingly, the DP took on an even more feminist stance after the elections, despite having just lost to a party using the opposite strategy. The party actively opposed continuing PPP calls for abolishing MOGEF, and focused on improving childcare (B. Kim, 2022; C.-K. Kang, 2023; J.-E. Kang, 2023; Seo, 2022a). It also supported former comfort women, although this is also tied to the party's more critical stance towards Japan compared to the PPP (Lee, 2022b; W.-Y. Lee, 2022). Unfortunately, frequent misogynistic remarks by party members occurred simultaneously ("DP imposes 6-month", 2023; "DP issues warning", 2023).

As mentioned, however, the comparatively strong feminist stance compared to the start of the Presidential elections is nonetheless striking. Despite losing to a candidate strongly playing into the antifeminist sentiment of young men, the DP did not decide to continue or ramp up such sentiment in their own party's policies after the elections had finished, despite what had been theoretically expected. Crucial to this decision is probably the fact that the DP had already seen the results of using such rhetoric during the start of Lee's campaign. Although pandering to young male voters and applying a populist divide-and-conquer strategy seemed a good move at first in order to compete with Yoon, the latter's ratings soon trumped those of the DP anyway. Yoon's severe statements seemed to have already won over antifeminist young men. Making Lee into a last-minute feminist was a move to garner support of young women instead, although this move may have come too late. In any case, the Democratic Party seemed to have already realized the little value that lay in populist antifeminist rhetoric in the long term.

Comparison

Evidently, both differences and similarities persisted between the two camps. As expected, however, Yoon and the PPP went much further with their antifeminist rhetoric than Lee and the DP. This difference lies especially in the different ways they treated the narrative of

structural setbacks in society existing for women, with Yoon denying the existence of such setbacks altogether and the DP showing a much more moderate view.

Differences between the two regarding birth rate solutions were also apparent. The PPP seemed to completely ignore the importance of childcare, women's assumed social responsibilities regarding their children, and the direct influence of gender inequality on the low birthrate itself. The DP and Lee have, since the last straws of the 2022 election campaign, focused on childcare and subsidies instead. While neither party cites gender inequality and the enormous pressures and expectations faced by women to combine their work and family as contributing to the low birth rates, the DP's approach is undeniably more female-friendly.

In the critique on MOGEF, the two candidates started off relatively similar. Both cited the ministry's faults, criticizing it for its alleged reverse discrimination ingrained in its policies. In fact, Yoon started with a position similar to the one Lee would keep a hold on: that the ministry should remove the word ''women'' from its Korean name. As the campaign progressed and the elections came to an end, however, the two polarized in their stances, with the DP vehemently criticizing the PPP's calls for MOGEF's abolition.

Both camps have mocked victims of sexual assault in the past, but Yoon and the PPP have shown to have a stricter preference for men's feelings and the possibility of false accusations over women's safety in society. Although the DP nonetheless was plagued more by sexual misconduct cases than the PPP, an important note needs to be made regarding this, highlighting the earlier mentioned comment made by Yoon's wife. Although the statement was made as a mocking towards DP members and should thus be taken with a grain of salt, it is nonetheless important to acknowledge that, just because it has not been extensively covered by the media, does not mean that conservative Koren politicians are more innocent in the regard of sexual assault affairs.

On reverse discrimination, both parties seemed to want to gain the favours of idaenam, stating that men should not be discriminated against. It is here that populist strategies used by both parties were most apparent. But whereas the DP later turned this around into a more root-on approach to young men's struggles, the PPP capitalized off of sketching a fantastical society where men were unfairly treated, and equality affirming policies should be eradicated lest women take over.

Lastly, the two parties' direct backlash towards feminism was a rollercoaster all throughout the election campaigning. Starting off with Yoon having stated to consider himself a feminist and Lee engaging with antifeminists and their rhetoric online, positions soon shifted. Both parties used populist tactics and strategies in order to gain electoral support, focussing on victory points rather than genuine personal ideology. Yoon, copying Lee Jun-Seok's success, soon began showing hard hostility towards feminism. But while Yoon tried to thrive off of the misplaced antifeminist wishes of young men, the DP eventually took their focus to young people's structural improvements.

Conclusion

By analysing the narratives of the two major Korean political parties, this thesis has shown just how deeply antifeminist sentiments have been engrained in Korean politics, right- and left-wing alike. Although the Democratic Party articulated these sentiments less severely, both the DP and the PPP candidates found themselves using antifeminism as a populist strategy. By further blaming feminism for the country's structural problems and using populist empty signifiers in his campaign, PPP's Yoon's divide-and-conquer strategy pitted young men and women even further against each other. Even after the elections, instead of tackling the problems at the root of young men's frustrations, the PPP played into these frustrations further. In turn, instead of fully devoting to a similar narrative, the DP and Lee used a trial-and-error tactic on which side to pick during the 2022 elections. After realizing the difficulty of trumping Yoon's antifeminism, however, a move towards a more feminist narrative was employed at the end of the campaign. Making this decision has led the Democratic Party to avoid radicalizing their antifeminism after the elections, despite losing to a politician who had used that exact tactic. This new route seems to be taking fruit: instead of pandering to the antifeminist sentiment in young Korean men like the PPP proceeds to do, the DP has offered more structural solutions to their struggles.

Compared to previous research on the topic, this study has employed a long-term time range that extends beyond the 2022 election campaign and employs a systematic comparison of both democrats and conservatives, thus portraying a more holistic result. The research has similarly shown strengths within its use of a wide variety of both Korean and international news outlets of different ideological origins, as well as a systematic operationalization of the broad concept of antifeminism. Even so, a comparable weakness can be found in the fact that most previous work on the topic has been conducted by Korean scholars, who have a wider set of opportunities available for the use of Korean and primary sources, leading them to have the opportunity to create an even deeper and direct cultural understanding of the issue. It is also important to note that, despite using a wide ideological variety of news sources, liberal news sites like The Hankyoreh did cover gender issues more extensively than the conservative Chosun Daily, which could have led to a slight distortion towards the more liberal side of reporting.

Nevertheless, this research has important implications and contributions towards both the wider understanding of antifeminist rhetoric and the specifics of the Korean case. Regarding Korean antifeminism in politics, as has been mentioned earlier, this study has contributed a more long-term study of antifeminism in Korea, with a focus that is not just reserved for the PPP and Yoon. It has similarly portrayed unique findings, showing how the use of antifeminist populist narratives is not merely reserved for conservative and right-wing politicians, but can similarly persist within liberal circles, something which has been left relatively unhighlighted up until now in academics. Additionally, the case examined has shown another set of unique results, defying theoretical expectations by showing a party moving further away from their rival party's political standpoints instead of moving towards them after losing to that rival party in elections.

Needless to say, research on the topic has not been completed, however. Specifically, the interplay between the politicization of gender issues in Korea and the polarization of the gender divide deserves further looking into. Was the antifeminist rhetoric used in the elections of 2022 and afterwards a pure reflection of the societal beliefs of the country, or did politicians simply make use of the extremist views of a small, well-organised voting bloc that has now been enlarged through populist political rhetoric as a result? In other words, finding out how antifeminist politics and societal sentiments reciprocally influence each other in the Korean case can prove to be crucial in order to grasp the phenomenon fully. Possibly, a combined qualitative and survey-based research could provide further insights in this regard.

Such further insights could carry great significance, as the gender divide is increasingly proving more polarizing to Korea's young population. As such, the importance of the results of this thesis extends even beyond the academic field. Antifeminism and its politicization are already critical issues in Korea, and these findings have shown just how these sentiments can be abused as an opportunistic and populistic electoral strategy by politicians. Such a phenomenon is dangerous for polarization in society and for democracy as a whole. It diverts

attention from the underlying struggles causing young Korean men's frustration, while simultaneously creating an increasingly hostile environment for women, who were never well protected to begin with. Some light is on the horizon, however. Yoon may have divided the country, but he did not conquer it in the long run. The DP's more root-on strategy has proven resilient, winning the parliamentary elections of April 2024. It remains to be seen to what extent this victory will truly alter the landscape of gendered politics in the country. What is clear, however, is that something needs to change for Korea: from a country where young people are left to their own devices, to one where young women do not need to be scared when advocating for their rights. Maybe someday then, Korea's future can be female.

Bibliography

- 3-yr prison term confirmed for ex-Busan mayor due to waiving of appeal. (2022, February 22). *Yonhap News Agency*. https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20220222000692
- Adams, J., & Somer-Topcu, Z. (2009). Policy adjustment by parties in response to rival parties' policy shifts: Spatial theory and the dynamics of arty competition in twentyfive post-war democracies. *British Journal of Political Science*, 39(4), 825–846. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007123409000635
- Adams, J., Clark, M., Ezrow, L., & Glasgow, G. (2004). Understanding change and stability in party ideologies: Do parties respond to public opinion or to past election results? *British Journal of Political Science*, 34(4), 589-610. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007123404000201
- Adams, J., Haupt, A. B., & Stoll, H. (2009). What moves parties?: The role of public opinion and global economic conditions in Western Europe. *Comparative Political Studies*, 42(5), 611-639. https://doi.org/10.1177/0010414008328637
- Ahn, Y.-C. (2022, June 1). To whose "freedom" does Yoon refer? *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/english_editorials/1045299.html
- Blais, M., & Dupuis-Déri, F. (2012). Masculinism and the antifeminist countermovement. *Social Movement Studies*, 11(1), 21–39. https://doi.org/10.1080/14742837.2012.640532
- Braithwaite, A. (2004). Politics of/and backlash. Journal of International Women's Studies, 5(5), 18-33. https://vc.bridgew.edu/jiws/vol5/iss5/2
- Bridges, T. (2021). Antifeminism, profeminism, and the myth of white men's disadvantage. Journal of Women in Culture and Society, 46(3), 663-688. https://doi.org/10.1086/712076
- Brown, L. (2023). The denigration of Korean men's genitals: Precision grip gestures and the multimodal construction of "taking offence" in media discourse surrounding antifeminism in South Korea. *Journal of Language Aggression and Conflict*. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1075/jlac.00088.bro

- Budge, I. (1994). A new spatial theory of party competition: Uncertainty, ideology and policy equilibria viewed comparatively and temporally. *British Journal of Political Science*, 24(4), 443–467. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007123400006955
- Butler, J. (2019). What threat? The campaign against 'gender ideology''. *Journal of Culture, Politics and Innovation, 3*(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.12893/gjcpi.2019.3.1
- Capelos, T., Nield, E., & Salmela, M. (2023). Narratives of success and failure in ressentiment: Assuming victimhood and transmuting frustration among young Korean men. *Social Sciences*, *12*(5), 259-282. https://doi.org/10.3390/ socsci12050259
- Casullo, M. E., & Colalongo, R. E. (2022). The populist body in the age of social media: A comparative study of populist and non-populist representation. *Thesis Eleven*, 173(1), 62-81. https://doi.org/10.1177/07255136221139913
- Chae, Y.-H. (2023, October 12). (LEAD) Gender minister nominee withdraws herself from consideration. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20231012010300315?section=search
- Chafetz, J. S., & Dworkin, A. G. (1987). In the face of threat: Organized antifeminism in comparative perspective. *Gender & Society*, 1(1), 33-60. https://doi.org/10.1177/089124387001001003
- Chan, M.-Y. (2023). Unveiling gender polarization: The rise of right-wing populism and antifeminism sentiments among idaenam. *Korea Journal*, 63(4). 226–260. doi: 10.25024/kj.2023.63.4.226
- Chenoweth, E., & Marks, Z. (2022). Revenge of the patriarchs: why autocrats fear women. *Foreign Affairs*, 101(2), 103-116. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2022-02-08/women-rights-revenge-patriarchs
- Cho, G.-D. (2022, August 28). Why neither of S. Korea's rising political stars could hold onto their party. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1056442.html
- Choe, S.-H. (2022, January 1). The new political cry in South Korea: 'Out with man haters'. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/01/world/asia/south-koreamen-anti-feminists.html

- Choi, Y.-A. (2022a, April 6). Former PPP campaign advisor says women's rights in Korea are "not necessarily unequal". *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1037830.html
- Choi, Y.-A. (2022b, April 19). Asked about gender inequality in S. Korea, Yoon calls issue "politically framed" in WaPo interview. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1039570.html
- Choi, Y.-A., Park, G.-E., & Yi, J.-B. (2022, June 23). Weight of words: S. Korean women confront impact of calls to abolish Gender Equality Ministry. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1048263.html
- Clatterbaugh, K. (2007). Men's rights. In Flood, M. Gardiner, J. K., Pease, B., & Pringle, K. (Eds.). *International Encyclopedia of Men and Masculinities* (pp. 430-433). Routledge.
- DiPenti, A. (2023). The war on gender equality: A comparative study between feminism and antifeminism in South Korea and the United States [Undergraduate Honors Thesis, Brigham Young University]. https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/studentpub_uht/275
- DP imposes 6-month membership suspension on ex-lawmaker for using inappropriate language. (2023, November 22). *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20231122006500315?section=search
- DP issues warning against ex-lawmaker for using word deemed insulting to women. (2023, November 21). *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20231121007600315?section=search
- Dupuis-Déri, F. (2016). State antifeminism. *International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy, 5*(2), 21-35. https://doi.org/10.5204/ijcjsd.v5i2.315
- Einhorn, M. (2022). Exploring South Korean newspapers' reporting on immigration: A detailed content and sentiment analysis. *Butler Journal of Undergraduate Research*, 8(8), 100-121. https://digitalcommons.butler.edu/bjur/vol8/iss1/8
- Eisenstein, Z. (1981). Antifeminism in the politics and election of 1980. *Feminist Studies*, 7(2), 187–205. https://doi.org/10.2307/3177521

- Eksi, B., & Wood, E. A. (2019). Right-wing populism as gendered performance: Janus-faced masculinity in the leadership of Vladimir Putin and Recep T. Erdogan. *Theory and Society*, 48(5), 733–751. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11186-019-09363-3
- Elder, L., Greene, S., & Lizotte, M. K. (2021). Feminist and anti-feminist identification in the 21st century United States. *Journal of Women, Politics & Policy*, 42(3), 243-259. https://doi.org/10.1080/1554477X.2021.1929607
- Erikson, R. S. (2012). Public pinion at the macro level. *Daedalus*, *141*(4), 35–49. http://www.jstor.org/stable/41721979
- Even Yoon's own party saw his remarks in WaPo as defending Japan (2023, April 26). *The Hankyoreh.* https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/english_editorials/1089504.html
- Ezrow, L. (2007). The variance matters: How party systems represent the preferences of voters. *Journal of Politics*, 69(1), 182-192. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2508.2007.00503.x
- Faludi, S. (1991). *Backlash: The undeclared war against American women*. Crown Publishing.
- Flood, M. (2010). "Fathers' rights" and the defense of paternal authority in Australia. *Violence against Women*, 16(3), 328–347. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801209360918
- Flood, M., Dragiewicz, M., & Pease, B. (2021). Resistance and backlash to gender equality. Australian Journal of Social Issues, 56(3), 393–408. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajs4.137
- Ging, D. & Siapera, E. (2019). *Gender hate online: Understanding the new antifeminism.* Springer International Publishing.
- Gov't, PPP agree to increase financial support for multiple pregnancies, infertility treatments. (2023, July 13). *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20230713008200315?section=search
- Graff, A. & Korolczuk, E. (2022). Anti-gender politics in the populist moment. Routledge.

- Gwiazda, A. (2021). Right-wing populism and feminist politics: The case of law and justice in Poland. *International Political Science Review*, 42(5), 580-595. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192512120948917
- Hajek, K., & Dombrowski, V. (2022). Contesting the meaning of gender: Right-wing populism and gender in Germany. *Women's Studies International Forum*, 95(1), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2022.102633
- Heinemann, I., & Stern, A. M. (2022). Gender and far-right nationalism: Historical and international dimensions. *Journal of Modern European History*, 20(3), 311-321. https://doi.org/10.1177/16118944221110721
- Himmelstein, J. L. (1986). The social basis of antifeminism: Religious networks and culture. Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion, 25(1), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.2307/1386059
- Huang, Q. (2023). Antifeminism: four strategies for the demonisation and depoliticisation of feminism on Chinese social media. *Feminist Media Studies*, 23(7), 3583-3598. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2022.2129412
- Hwang, J.-M. (2019). Gendering democracy after democratization in Korea: Public feminism and politics of identity. *Journal of the Korean Welfare state and social policy*, *3*(1), 43-65.

http://www.welfarestate.re.kr/pdf/3.Gendering_Democracy_after_Democratization_in _Korea.pdf

- If Kim Keon-hee was pulling strings in Yoon's campaign, it would be unacceptable. (2022, January 17). *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/english_editorials/1027671.html
- Jang, N.-R., & Kim, H.-J. (2022, March 14). Yoon reiterates intent to scrap Ministry of Gender Equality and Family, rejects idea of gender hiring quota. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1034803.html
- Joo, K.-D. (2022a, January 10). (News Focus) Gender issue heats up presidential race after Yoon's pledge to abolish ministry. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20220110004900315?section=search

- Joo, K.-D. (2022b, March 2). Presidential candidates clash over welfare policies, gender issues in final TV debate. Yonhap News Agency. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20220302008700315?section=search
- Jordan, A. (2016). Conceptualizing backlash: (UK) men's rights groups, antifeminism, and postfeminism. *Canadian Journal of Women and the Law, 28*(1), 18-44. https://doi.org/10.3138/cjwl.28.1.18
- Jun, J.-H. (2023, September 21). Gender equality minister nominee in hot seat over remarks on abortion. *The Korea Times*. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2023/09/113_359777.html
- Jung, D.-M. (2022a, April 15). Minister nominees embroiled in controversies. *The Korea Times*. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2022/04/113_327415.html
- Jung, D.-M. (2022b, April 29). Calls grow for anti-discrimination law. *The Korea Times*. http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2022/04/113_328278.html
- Kalm, S. & Meeuwisse, A. (2023). The moral dimension of countermovements: The case of antifeminism. In Selvested, A. & Toubøl, J. (Eds.), *The power of morality in movements, civic engagement in climate justice, human rights, and democracy* (1st ed, pp. 209-314). Springer Nature. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-98798-5
- Kampwirth, K. (2008). Neither left nor right: Sandinismo in the anti-feminist era. NACLA Report on the Americas, 41(1), 30-34. https://doi.org/10.1080/10714839.2008.11725393
- Kang, C.-K. (2023, March 23). "Comfort woman" survivor calls on president to fulfill promises. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1084911.html
- Kang, H.-K. (2022a, March 2). DPK's Lee lectures rival candidate on feminism. *The Korea Times*. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2022/03/113_324841.html
- Kang, H.-K. (2022b, March 4). Yoon wrestling with misogynist image. *The Korea Times*. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2022/03/113_324910.html
- Kang, J.-E. (2023, October 5). National Assembly holds confirmation hearings on culture and gender minister nominees. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20231005008800315?section=search

- Kaul, N. (2021). The misogyny of authoritarians in contemporary democracies. *International Studies Review*, 23(4), 1619–1645. https://doi.org/10.1093/isr/viab028
- Keskinen, S. (2013). Antifeminism and white identity politics: Political antagonisms in radical right-wing populist and anti-immigration rhetoric in Finland. *Nordic Journal* of Migration Research, 3(4), 225-232. https://doi.org/10.2478/njmr-2013-0015
- Khil, S. (2022, April 29). Distorted feminism as a political tool for South Korean conservatives. *Yale Journal of International Affairs*.
 https://www.yalejournal.org/publications/distorted-feminism-as-a-political-tool-for-south-korean-conservatives
- Ki, S.-Y. (2021, December 14). Dispute over 'Nth room' law: Steps needed to tighten loopholes of the revised law and clear digital censorship concerns. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20211214000500320?section=search
- Kim, B. (2022, March 10). Yoon's election puts gender ministry's fate on brink. Yonhap News Agency. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20220310009700315?section=search
- Kim, B.-M. (2019). Gender conflicts and antifeminism in contemporary South Korea. *Comparative Cultural Studies*, 56(1), 1–25. doi: 10.25024/kj.2023.63.4.226
- Kim, E.-J. (2023, March 30). Boosting birthrate: Old policies can't resolve knotty problems. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20230330000300315?section=search
- Kim, G.-Y., Chai, Y.-T., Park, D.-H., & Park, J.-Y. (2023, August 21). After another femicide, many Korean women say nowhere feels safe. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1105184.html
- Kim, H.-J., & Lee, C. (2022). The 2022 South Korean presidential election and the gender divide among the youth. *Pacific Affairs*, 95(2), 285-308. https://doi.org/10.5509/2022952285
- Kim, H.-J. (2024, January 18). (LEAD) Rival parties each propose measures to tackle low birthrate ahead of elections. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20240118005751315?section=search

- Kim, K.-P. (2022, October 7). Women's equality ministry to be abolished. *The Chosun Daily*. https://www.chosun.com/english/nationalen/2022/10/07/CHDLUSNSSNRDONIZYP5L7Q76Y4/
- Kim, M.-N. (2021, November 3). PPP presidential contenders use regressive tactics to pick up support. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1017821.html
- Kim, M.-N., & Kim, J.-E. (2022, March 18). Women, education, climate, reunification, housing experts absent from Yoon's transition committee. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1035427.html
- Kim, M.-N., Lim J.-W., & Park G.-E. (2022, January 10). Yoon attempts to shore up support by stoking the flames of Korea's gender war. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1026742.html
- Kim, N.-Y. (2021, August 18). Yonhap News Agency picked as journalists' most trusted news outlet in S. Korea: survey. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20210818006700315#:~:text=SEOUL%2C%20Aug.,fr om%20July%2027%20to%20Aug.
- Kim, T., Paek, S.-Y., & Lee, J. (2020). An examination of subway sex offense modus operandi: A case of Seoul, South Korea. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(23), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17238979
- Ko, B.-C. (2021, December 13). "We will not vote for misogyny": Young S. Korean women protest major parties' candidates. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1023138.html
- Korean Women's Development Institute. (2019). *Annual Report*. https://eng.kwdi.re.kr/publications/annualList.do
- Korea's presidential race puts misogyny in spotlight. (2022, February 23). *The Korea Times*. http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2022/02/113_324419.html
- Korolczuk, E., & Graff, A. (2018). Gender as "Ebola from Brussels": The anticolonial frame and the rise of illiberal populism. *Journal of Women in Culture and Society*, 43(4), 797-821. https://doi.org/10.1086/696691

Laclau, E. (1996). *Emancipation(s)*. Verso.

Laclau, E. (2005). On populist reason. Verso.

- Lee, H.-A. (2021a, December 20). Young feminist joins Yoon's campaign. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20211220002300315?section=search
- Lee, H.-A. (2021b, December 1). Editorial from Korea JoongAng Daily on Dec. 1. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20211201000600315?section=search
- Lee, H.-A. (2022a, January 3). PPP launches campaign overhaul as Yoon's support drops. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20220103004100315?section=search
- Lee, H.-A. (2022b, February 16). Lee, Sim express disapproval of 2015 comfort women deal: group. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20220216008000315?section=search
- Lee, H.-A. (2022c, March 10). (2nd LD) Yoon elected president after remarkably close race. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20220310000853315?section=search
- Lee, H.-J. (2022, December 5). Korea again ranks top in gender wage gap among OECD countries. *The Korea Times*. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2023/03/113_341104.html
- Lee, H.-J. (2023, February 1). Is non-consensual sex not rape? *The Korea Times*. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2023/02/113_344628.html
- Lee, H.-R. (2022, May 11). Nominee says gender equality ministry should be abolished. *The Korea Times*. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2022/05/113_328945.html
- Lee, H.-R. (2023, May 10). Documentary on ex-Seoul mayor criticized for causing secondary victimization. *The Korea Times*. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2024/04/113_350737.html
- Lee, J.-H. (2023, March 20). Working parents in Korea ask when they're supposed to raise kids during 69-hour week. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1084364.html

- Lee, W.-Y. (2022, August 16). Former "comfort woman" decries omission of historical issues in Yoon's Liberation Day speech. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1054950.html
- Lee, W.-Y., & Ko, B.-C. (2022, March 11). Young women rebuke conservatives' stoking of gender war at the ballot box. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1034521.html
- Lindvall, J., Rueda, D., & Zhai, H. (2023). When parties move to the middle: The role of uncertainty. *British Journal of Political Science*, 53(4), 1208–1229. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007123422000758
- Luu, V.-T. (2022). Seung-ri and the burning sun scandal: a study of K-pop idol reputations and identities [Master thesis, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore]. https://hdl.handle.net/10356/163672
- Mansbridge, J., & Shames, S. L. (2008). Toward a theory of backlash: Dynamic resistance and the central role of power. *Politics & Gender*, 4(4), 623–634. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X08000500
- Mobrand, E. (2022, March 10). What the media might have missed about South Korea's elections. *Rand*. https://www.rand.org/pubs/commentary/2022/03/what-the-media-might-have-missed-about-south-koreas.html
- Moghadam, V. M. & Kaftan, G. (2019). Right-wing populisms north and south: Varieties and gender dynamics. *Women's Studies International Forum*, 75(1), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2019.102244
- Molisso, S. (2023). Molka. In James-Hawkins, L. & Ryan-Flood, R. (Eds.), Consent: Gender, power and subjectivity (1st ed, pp. 215-228). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003358756
- Moon says gender ministry plays 'very important' roles. (2022, March 8). *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20220308006200315?section=search
- Mudde, C., & Kaltwasser, C. R. (2015). Vox populi or vox masculini? Populism and gender in Northern Europe and South America. *Patterns of Prejudice*, 49(1), 16–36. https://doi.org/10.1080/0031322X.2015.1014197

- Nagle, A. (2015). An investigation into contemporary online anti-feminist movements [PhD thesis, Dublin City University]. https://doras.dcu.ie/22385/
- Nurminen, M. (2019). Narrative warfare: The 'careless' reinterpretation of literary canon in online antifeminism. *Narrative Inquiry*, 29(2), 313-332. https://doi.org/10.1075/ni.19019.nur
- Oh, S.-J. (2023, October 23). Yoon's gender equality backsliding won't solve Korea's low birth rate. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/english_editorials/1113265.html
- Over half of S. Koreans support abolishment of gender ministry: poll. (2022, January 12). *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20220112002200315?section=search
- Pak, S.-C. (2023, October 13). Gender ministry nominee withdraws after ruling-party defeat. *The Chosun Daily*. https://www.chosun.com/english/nationalen/2023/10/13/DQCMCRFK2WEDGD4D5RASDQZS2U
- Park, B. (2022, January 11). Aside from role of Gender Ministry, presidential candidates should not exploit gender clashes. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20220111000500315?section=search
- Park, B. (2023, January 12). Court rules in favor of opposition leader Lee in damages suit. *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20230112002900315?section=search
- Park, G.-E. (2022, April 14). "The MOGEF needs to be there": Survivor of "comfort women" system sends letter to Yoon. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1038974.html
- Park, J.-S., & Baek, S.-A. (2023, March 5). At 95, a lifetime of scars tell story of survivor of "comfort women" system. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1082161.html
- Park, J.-Y. (2022, October 6). "Comfort women" advocates condemn plan to shutter Gender Equality Ministry. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1061678.html

- Park, K.-I. (2022, February 6). The politics of S. Korea's "activated twentysomething men".
 The Hankyoreh.
 https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/english_editorials/1029873.html
- Park, S.-N. (2021, June 23). Why so many young men in South Korea hate feminism. *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/06/23/young-south-korean-men-hateliberals-feminists/
- Pasquini, N. (2022, March 14). Young voters split along gender lines in presidential election. *The Chosun Daily*. https://www.chosun.com/english/nationalen/2022/03/14/HJPIJAPAK36VHBK23YDMSM3CJ4/
- Rashid, R. (2022, March 11). 'Devastated': gender equality hopes on hold as 'anti-feminist' voted South Korea's president. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/11/south-korea-gender-equality-anti-feminist-president-yoon-suk-yeol
- Reingold, B., & Foust, H. (1998). Exploring the determinants of feminist consciousness in the United States. Women & Politics, 19(3), 19–48. https://doi.org/10.1300/J014v19n03_02
- Reporters Without Borders. (2024). South Korea. https://rsf.org/en/country/south-korea
- Rich, T. S., Puhakka, E., Coyle, J., & Mayne, A. (2022, March 10). Antifeminism and South Korea's presidential election. *The Diplomat*. https://thediplomat.com/2022/03/antifeminism-and-south-koreas-presidential-election/
- Sanders, R., & Jenkins, L. D. (2022). Control, alt, delete: Patriarchal populist attacks on international women's rights. *Global Constitutionalism*, 11(3), 401–429. https://doi.org/10.1017/S2045381721000198
- Saresma, T. (2017). Fictitious memories of the nostalgic past : Racialised gender melancholy in the manosphere. In M. Mikula (Ed.), *Remembering home in a time of mobility: Memory, nostalgia and melancholy* (pp. 151-165). Cambridge Scholars Publishing.
- Savage, R. (2010). Populist elements in contemporary American political discourse. *The Sociological Review*, 58(1), 167-188. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-954X.2011.01968.x

- Schumacher, G., de Vries, C. E., & Vis, B. (2013). Why do parties change position? Party organization and environmental incentives. *The Journal of Politics*, 75(2), 464–477. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0022381613000145
- Seo, Y.-J. (2021, November 12). Democratic Party anxious over nominee Lee Jae-myung's stagnant poll numbers. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1019129.html
- Seo, Y.-J. (2022a, March 15). Democrats regroup after defeat, placing gender equality issues at top of agenda. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1034947.html
- Seo, Y.-J. (2022b, April 11). Yoon's first 8 Cabinet picks show lack of diversity, with only 1 woman and no young people. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1038425.html
- Shim W.-S., & Oh Y.-S. (2021, November 8). Presidential nominees Yoon and Lee set sights on wary young voters. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/1018429.html
- Shin, J.-W. (2022, March 16). Yoon Suk-yeol's election provides kindling for sparks of social conflict. *The Hankyoreh*. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/english_editorials/1035096.html
- Shvanyukova, P. (2022). We need to talk about gender: anti-feminist, anti-gender backlash all'italiana. *European Journal of English Studies*, 26(2), 197-219. https://doi.org/10.1080/13825577.2022.2091287
- Tskhvariashvili, S., & Saghinadze. S. (2020). Antifeminism in new nationalist discourse. Georgian Young Greens. https://womenfundgeorgia.org/Files/Antifeminism_In_New_Nationalist_Discourse_2 020%20(1).pdf
- Wojnicka, K. (2016). Masculist groups in Poland: Aids of mainstream antifeminism. International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy, 5(2), 36-49. https://doi.org/10.5204/ijcjsd.v5i2.306

- Women's groups remain silent amid degradation and attacks on women. (2024, April 4). *The Chosun Daily*. https://www.chosun.com/english/opinionen/2024/04/04/KOC4OR5RRVB63HN52OQ5UVJQF4/
- World Economic Forum. (2022). *Global Gender Gap Report 2022*. https://www.weforum.org/publications/global-gender-gap-report-2022/
- Yoon vows to achieve change of gov't, make nation of fairness. (2021, December 6). *Yonhap News Agency*. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20211206005300315?section=search
- Yun, M. (2018). The interplay between Korean men's movements and hegemonic masculinity: Identity, complicity, and resistance. *Pastoral Psychology*, 67(1), 689– 706. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11089-018-0835-z